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CONGRATULATIONS! 

Celebrating 35 Years of Ministry 

United Parish of Bowie has much to be thankful for as you  

celebrate 35 years of ministry. 

 Here's a brief look back before your journey forward to the next 35 years... 

 

In the beginning in the life of United Parish of Bowie -- the year was 1968 -- 

four denominations joined together to begin a new church development: the 

Presbyterians, the United Church of Christ, the Episcopalians, and the Methodists. 

Initially known by the community as the Belair Village United Parish, in the early 

1970õs the name was changed to the United Parish of Bowie.  Rev, Richard 

Schellhase served as the new church development pastor from 1970ð1972. He was 

followed by an interim, Rev. Harry Applewhite from 1972-1973. 

June 5, 1977 the Presbyterians and the United Church of Christ celebrated 

the charter of the church under the leadership of Rev. Carl O. Bickel, who nurtured 

and pastored this congregation from October 1973 to February 2006. Under his 

thirty-three years of pastoral leadership the congregation grew from a house church 

to one worshiping in the sanctuary where services are now held. Sadly, the Rev. Dr. 

Bickel died in February 2006 after battling cancer. Six years later people continue to 

share stories about Carl and the many ways he touched their lives. An oil painting of 

him hangs in the Narthex. Carlõs wife, Shirley, and their adult children and their 

families continue to worship at UPB and serve in the churchõs ministries. 

Since February 2006 the following pastors have served the church: Rev. 

Laura Collins, Temporary Supply Pastor, 2006; Rev. Dr. Michael Parker, Interim 

Pastor, 2006-2008; Rev. Steve Howell, Temporary Supply, 2008; Rev. Daniel 

Holland, Pastor, 2008-2011; and Rev. Jeri A. Fields, Gap Pastor and Interim Pastor 

January 2012-present. 

Over the years the congregation met in various places: people's homes, in 

the Red Lion Inn in Collington Plaza, the fire hall, and later in the Pointer Ridge 

Elementary School.  A gift was received from the Westminster UCC for the purchase 

of a facility and was used to buy the òchurch houseó at the corner of Philmont and 

Pennant Lanes in Bowie. In addition to being the site of various church functions the 

òchurch houseó was used also as a meeting place for various community groups, 

including Brownie troops and a drop-in center for teens.  Play Day was first 

established as a òMother's Morning Outó at the òchurch houseó and later became a 

preschool to provide educational experiences in a loving environment for three and 

four year old children.  

In 1979 the church became self-supporting, and a decision was made to 

build a permanent facility for the church. The building committee was chaired first by 

Charles Wheeler and later by Dave Fischvogt. In 1980 with the leadership of Bill 

Collins the site at the corner of Mt. Oak and Mitchellville Lane was purchased. 

Before the church building was finished, the builder went bankrupt, and the 

members finished the church themselves. The building was completed in 1985 at a 
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cost of $450,000 for land, building and furnishings. An organ was donated by Jane Timin, and the òchurch houseó 

on Philmont Lane was sold. The first service held in the church will be remembered for years to come as it was Joey 

DeMeo's funeral after his tragic car accident. 

Over the years UPB has been involved in a number of ecumenical activities and has served in ministry far 

beyond its walls through Carl Bickel's active involvement with pastoral counseling within the church and the 

community, with the South Bowie Clergy, certain South Bowie community projects, New Church Development 

Committees for the National Capitol Presbytery and UCC Central Atlantic Conference, and as a moderator for CCPC 

when it searched for a pastor. In addition, for many years the church provided a meeting place for Alcoholics 

Anonymous and Compassionate Friends. Since 1996 the First Community United Church of Christ has been 

holding afternoon services in the sanctuary of UPB, under the leadership of Pastor Joe Ruffin.  

In 2002 another Building Committee, led by Mike Mehl, was formed. An architect was selected, and a plan 

was submitted. According to this plan, two phases of building will be undertaken: the first will provide a fellowship 

hall behind the existing sanctuary, and the second phase will enlarge the sanctuary itself. These plans have largely 

been put on hold for the moment. Under the leadership of a new pastor, the church looks forward to rebuilding its 

membership, maintaining its emphasis on Christian education, deepening its spiritual life, continuing its community 

service, and eventually expanding its facilities. 

Most recently, Rev. Dan Holland was with you for three years before receiving a call to a church in 

Washington State in December 2011. Saddened by his departure, many understand and respect his decision to 

answer a call in a location where grandparents will be a vital part of his and Rebeccaõs childrenõs lives. While 

pastoring at UPB, Dan believes he 1) helped teach people to connect with God and one another, 2) empowered the 

congregation to own the ministry of UPB, and 3) encouraged the congregation to continue an outward focus. He 

also worked with the Board in reworking committee structure in such a way that it would free people to follow 

where they discern God leading them.  Today, as your interim, we are continuing to move in a similar direction. 

As I become more attuned to who you are as a congregation, I realize you have much for which to be 

thankful: the leadership of past pastors, the love and commitment of members and friends to be the church and 

not just do the church, many gifted people who share their God given gifts and abilities in the life and ministry of 

UPB, and a growing awareness of who God is calling you to be both individually and as the church.  

On June 10 the focus of the worship service will be one of thanksgiving and remembering as we celebrate 

your 35th anniversary as a congregation. June 10 will also be a time to show appreciation for those who have been 

a vital part of the children and families ministry team this past year.  

June 10th, your rechartering day for remembering the life of UPB, is a special milestone in the life of the 

congregation as you celebrate who you are as a church. During the service we will commission the generous 

donation of a new communion set given by Alice and Bill Collins in loving memory of Bill McFarland.  

As part of this very special celebration in the life of the congregation, everyone is asked to bring finger 

foods to share in a òSuper Chat and Chewó time following worship. 

I am honored and humbled to be a part of your journey. Indeed, you are a congregation that is blessed. 

Therefore, may you remember that in Luke 12:48 it says: 
 

From everyone to whom much has been given,  

much will be required;  

and from the one to whom much has been entrusted,  

even more will be demanded. 
 

In the days and months ahead, until you identify your next installed pastor, may we continue to work 

together for the glory of God to be a witness within the community and beyond. 

 

Grace and peace for the journey. 

Pastor Jeri 

 

NOTE: There are many other exciting facts about the congregation, many stories to share and lots of 

pictures to reminisce over. Please share them. They are a very important part of your legacy. Much of the 

information in this article has been taken from a summary of the church history I received when I came to UPB. 



SPRING 2012 

Page 3 Volume 12, Issue 2 


